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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department





September 13, 2021
Present:  Commissioners Fisher & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Truck Foreman Patterson, and Business Manager Lemire
Also present: Judy Anderson
The meeting was called to order at 5:10 p.m.
MINUTES
No minutes available for review.
MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Personnel
An employee felt sick on Labor Day and tested positive for covid on September 7.  All employees who spent time with that employee Thursday and Friday of the previous week were tested and did not work while waiting for results. All covid tests for exposed employees came back negative.  Mr. Finch is out with a non-covid issue. Mr. Patterson is taking two weeks off for the birth of his first son, so GELD has been very lightly staffed for the last week.
Exciting news on our cash position.  We are extremely close to $4 million today and should be over $4 million by the next meeting.  That is with July sales down 4.6% and August sales down 5.2%.
4/40 Test Program
The 4/40 test program is progressing.  Mr. Kelly had emailed substation load data a couple of weeks ago which shows Groton’s peak shifting away from the New England peak. There are days showing the “pre-cooling” peak from 3:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. in the afternoon and other days showing the peak from 8:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. when people turn their air conditioners back to normal. Mr. Kelly finds it exciting to see the results of the 4/40 test shifting the electric load at the substation. An economist will analyze the data comparing different groups to the control group to help quantify this data. Last week, there was a conference call to confirm the dates and discuss the baselines and analytics for the academic paper. Dr. Andrea La Nauze will begin the analysis on 2020 data and is waiting for the final data after September 24 to begin her full analysis.  We should have preliminary results possibly in early November.  The paper may take several years to complete.
NEPPA Conference

Mr. Kelly stated that the NEPPA annual conference was excellent this year. He gave a brief overview of the presentations that stood out.  He discussed “clean hydrogen”, small nuclear plants, and the ISO-NE presentation regarding current position and future issues.  He had forwarded power point presentations on these subjects to the commissioners. 
KWh sales for August were down 5.25%; sales are up 1.27% for the year and for the five-year average up 1.81%.  

Mr. Kelly displayed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were several call outs and several outages since the last meeting.  
The total of new poles in 2021 is 121.
There were 71 Dig Safes for the month.

POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Patterson distributed a market outlook handout included natural gas pricing and storage information. 
He noted that last year witnessed an increase in natural gas production of about 10% over the previous record year. The first six months of 2021 have seen a stop in growth and contraction due to new policies – through June 2021, natural gas production is 91.7 billion cubic feet below last year. That was before recent hurricanes battered the gulf coast in the southern states. Because of this, we may see potentially expensive winter power pricing. 
He then distributed a spreadsheet with on-peak and off-peak power prices for current and the past three months looking at winter and summer prices through 2024.  He noted that the current prices have almost doubled from three months ago and the out years have increased at least 20%.

Mr. Lindemer noted that natural gas pricing is at a 7-year high due to Hurricane Ida.
Mr. Patterson did not recommend any power purchases at this time.  The Board agreed.

FLORENCE ROCHE

Mr. Kelly has been working with the architects and design team on the battery energy storage system.  He noted they have come to an agreement on most of the issues.  The team is currently evaluating the electric heating system options and should have results before the next meeting. DeLorean Power has provided their 52-page official contract and Attorney Scobbo is currently reviewing it.  Mr. Kelly expects multiple comments from Attorney Scobbo and will begin to deal with those once he has completed his review.  Mr. Kelly is also receiving a battery storage proposal from Ameresco-the company that installed our solar farm on the landfill. They would like to install a 6-megawatt battery at a cost of $2.5 million which would have an 8-year breakeven point.  There are two other conference calls scheduled for battery proposals, so Mr. Kelly is confident there are multiple options should things not work out with DeLorean Power.
LONG-TERM STRATEGY

Mr. Kelly considers cash to be one of the more important long-term strategy agenda items. GELD should be over the $4 million goal by the next board meeting, so he would like the board to think about where they would like the cash position to go from here.  He explained that there is now $200,000 in depreciation which is included in the $4 million; but also discussed the OPEB Trust Fund because that is not included in the numbers.  The OPEB investments have done very well this past year which has increased the value of and overfunded the OPEB fund by $400,000.  Since it is overfunded, Mr. Kelly will be paying retiree’s quarterly payments out of the OPEB trust until the fund is less than $200k overfunded.  The Board agreed.
SANDY POND
Mr. Kelly updated the board on the Sandy Pond Request for Proposals (RFP) for the land controlled by GELD.  He noted that we have received six requests for the RFP – four from commercial entities and two from conservation/preservation entities.  A site walk is scheduled with MA Audubon and Marion Stoddart tomorrow morning.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Fisher noted his concern about ISO-NE “rolling blackouts” and Hurricane Ida taking out transmission towers in Mississippi. He wanted to know what can be done to mitigate issues with our transmission lines.  Mr. Kelly stated that distributed generation is helpful, but the costs would be huge to mitigate transmission lines.
Mr. Lindemer discussed 10-15 megawatt microturbines for commercial buildings and stated that the town of Groton may be too small for this type of distributed generation.
It was determined the next regular meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, October 12, 2021 at 5:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the meeting adjourned at 6:15p.m. 
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